19

Nepal-Sri Lanka Relations: Challenges and Prospects

Gulbin Sultana

Abstract

As small countries, Nepal and Sri Lanka share almost similar views on the regional and global issues. As a result, the two countries are free from any diplomatic tensions. Moreover, Buddhism invigorates a sense of goodwill towards each other. Yet the relations between the two countries are growing at a slow pace. There is scope to improve the political, economic, cultural, and security cooperation between the two countries, but the lack of connectivity, lack of political will, and existing political stalemate in Nepal are standing as impediments.

Geographically, Nepal and Sri Lanka are two different entities in South Asia. Nepal is a land locked Himalayan country surrounded by India and China. Sri Lanka, on the other hand, is an Island in the Indian Ocean. As a land-locked country Nepal, in its history, had very limited interactions with the outside world. Most of its interactions were with India and China. Sri Lanka, on the other hand, because of its strategic location in the Indian Ocean and a source of immense natural resources has attracted the foreign traders, mercenaries, and maritime powers for centuries. It was ruled by the Western colonial powers for almost 200 years until it became independent in 1948. Even though Nepal does not share colonial past with Sri Lanka,

the two countries perceive common challenges. After the withdrawal of the British from the Indian sub-continent, India emerged as a predominant power in the region. Because of its dealings with its smaller neighbours, particularly during the Cold War period, India acquired the image of a big brother. Both Nepal and Sri Lanka perceive India as an interfering giant neighbour. To address their resentment both the countries often play China card against India. Both were the victims of home grown terrorism, and both face severe challenges of climate change, human trafficking, and so on. As small countries, the two members of the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC) share almost similar views on the regional and global issues. As a result, the two countries are free from any diplomatic tensions. Moreover, Buddhism invigorates a sense of goodwill towards each other. However, despite the tension-free diplomatic relations, and Buddhist links, the two countries lack effective people-to-people contact and economic ties. Even under the South Asia Free Trade Agreement (SAFTA) framework, trade relations between Nepal and Sri Lanka have not improved much.

In this context the chapter evaluates the bilateral relations between Nepal and Sri Lanka and also analyzes the impediments in the growth of bilateral relations. The chapter also explores future scope in the Nepal-Sri Lanka bilateral relations

Diplomatic and Political Relations

As mentioned earlier, Sri Lanka was under the British rule until 1948. After its independence, Sri Lanka established diplomatic relations with several countries of the world as an independent country. However, the focus of the foreign policy of the Island nation was on a few important countries such as the United Kingdom, the United States, Russia, the European Union, China, India, and Pakistan. Traditionally, Nepal followed an isolationist policy, but later diversified its diplomatic relations, particularly under King Mahendra. Yet, its foreign policy, like Sri Lanka, focussed on the bigger powers of the world and the region. Therefore, even though Nepal and Sri Lanka entered into a diplomatic relations in 1957 under King Mahendra and Prime Minister S W R D Bandaranaike, the bilateral relations are progressing at a slow pace. Nepal opened an honorary consulate general in Sri Lanka to oversee all the diplomatic issues under King Birendra in

1975, after 18 years of entering into the diplomatic relations. Residential embassies in both the countries were established much later. Sri Lanka established its residential embassy in Kathmandu in 1993, and Nepalese residential embassy in Colombo was established in 1995.

In addition to their attention towards the bigger countries, internal disturbances in both the countries acted as impediment in the Sri Lanka-Nepal relations. Sri Lanka was entangled with armed ethnic conflict from the 1980s. There were wars in the country between the security forces and the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) till May 2009. Similarly Nepal experienced violent Maoist movement from 1996 to 2006. As both the governments were busy tackling their respective domestic problems, not much attention was given to further the bilateral relations. The two countries gave serious thought to expand the bilateral relations during the Golden Jubilee Celebration in 2007 to mark the 50 years of diplomatic relations between Nepal and Sri Lanka.

The then Sri Lankan Foreign Minister Rohitha Bogolagama visited Nepal on the invitation of his Nepali counterpart Shahana Pradhan to mark the 50 years celebration in July 2007. His visit was reciprocated by his Nepali counterpart in September same year. During Bogollagama's visit to Nepal both the foreign ministers held bilateral consultation where they agreed to expand the existing trade agreement that was signed in 1979 to include trade in services. In this regard the two countries agreed to work on finalizing a comprehensive economic partnership agreement. They also discussed several other issues such as air connectivity, construction work of the Sri Lanka monastery and the pilgrims' rest in Lumbini, assistance to Nepal in the field of heritage management and archaeology, cooperation in the area of tourism, training assistance to Nepal in the fields of inland fisheries, tea research and city cleaning systems, and grant annual undergraduate scholarships to Nepali students.¹

Even though, both the foreign ministers discussed modalities to strengthen the bilateral relations in 2007, actual momentum was built up to strengthen the relations after Nepal became republic in 2008 and after the war ended in Sri Lanka in 2009.

Since 2009, the then Sri Lankan President Mahinda Rajapaksa took special interests to improve relations with Nepal. It is noteworthy to

mention here that the high level visits started between the two countries with the visit of late King Mahendra to Sri Lanka in 1957.² But after that till 2009, no standalone bilateral visits took place at the very high level. All the high level visits were for the SAARC meetings. Sri Lanka President Jayawardene visited Nepal in 1987 to attend the SAARC summit in Kathmandu. Prime Minister Girija Prasad Koirala visited Sri Lanka thrice in 1991, 1998, and 2008 to attend the SAARC summit in Colombo.

President Mahinda Rajapaksa made a bilateral visit to Nepal on the invitation of the Nepalese President Dr Ram Baran Yadav in March 2009. Rajapaksa again visited Nepal on 29 October 2009 on 3-day official visit.³ President Mahinda Rajapaksa went to Nepal again in 2014, but to attend the 18th SAARC Summit that took place in Kathmandu from 25 to 27 November 2014.⁴ From Nepal, President Bidya Devi Bhandari made her maiden visit to Sri Lanka in May 2017 to attend the closing session of the Vesak Day celebration.

It should be noted that political crisis continued to loom large in Nepal even after the abolition of monarchy in 2008. The Constituent Assembly (CA) that was formed through election to formulate constitution in 2008 was dissolved as it could not formulate constitution during the stipulated time. From 2009 to 2011 three governments were toppled. Because of the continuous power sharing battle in the country, Nepali Prime Minister and President have made limited foreign visits which include India and China and some other foreign countries particularly to attend international conferences and summits. The Nepali leaders, however, use the opportunity to interact with Sri Lankan leaders on the sidelines of the international conferences and summit meetings. Nepal President Ram Baran Yadav and President Mahinda Rajapaksa held the bilateral discussions in Shanghai on 31 October 2010.⁵ Nepalese Prime Minister Dr Baburam Bhattarai held bilateral talks with President Rajapaksa on 21 September 2011 at the UN Headquarters in New York on the sidelines of the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA).6

In the year 2015, significant development took place in both Nepal and Sri Lanka. In January 2015, Maithripala Sirisena became the President of Sri Lanka and formed the National Unity Government (NUG) to rectify the policy mistakes of the previous government. The entire focus of the

NUG is to improve the relations with all the important countries those were sidelined by the Rajapaksa regime. Nepal, on the other hand, was hit by a devastating earthquake in April 2015 and the violent protest that broke out after the promulgation of new constitution by the second CA in September 2015. India shutting the border crossing points with Nepal during the violent protest caused further crisis in the country. The anti-Constitution protest simmered down after the amendment of the Constitution, but the resentment continues

The Nepal-Sri Lanka relations, thus, once again got sidelined due to the political developments in both the countries. Bilateral exchanges between the two countries declined. The former Sri Lankan Foreign Minister Mangala Samaraweera visit to Nepal in March 2016 was basically to participate at the thirty-seventh Session of the SAARC Council of Ministers meeting in Pokhara.⁷ A H M Fowzie, Minister of Disaster Management of Sri Lanka visited Nepal immediately after the earthquake in April and again in June 2015 to attend the International Conference on Nepal's Reconstruction 2015 'Towards a Resilient Nepal'.⁸ The Deputy Prime Minister and Minister for Federal Affairs and Local Development Prakash Man Singh called on the President of Sri Lanka Maithripala Sirisena on the sidelines of the 70th Session of the UNGA in New York on 2 October 2015.⁹ During the meeting, President Sirisena expressed happiness over the promulgation of the new Constitution and expressed his willingness to visit Nepal.

It should be noted that Sri Lankan President Mahinda Rajapaksa took some initiative to give a boost to the bilateral relations mainly for two reasons. As a Sinhala Buddhist nationalist Mahinda Rajapaksa emphasized on enhancing the Buddhist linkages. Second, he emphasized on enhancing relations with the smaller countries in the world to get their support in the international fora on the alleged war crime and human rights issue. Nonetheless, there is not much progress in the implementation of the decision taken during those interactions.

During all the interactions mentioned earlier, the leaders discussed the matters of mutual interest and the ways as well as means to further promote bilateral cooperation. During Mahinda Rajapaksa's first visit to Nepal in March 2009, the two sides signed the revised version of the Air Service Agreement which was originally signed on 19 February 1977 to revive the connectivity. An agreement was also signed to establish a Joint Commission at the Foreign Minister's level to enhance cooperation in trade, direct air links, tourism, education, health, global warming, and climate change issues. Mahinda Rajapaksa's visit was followed by Dr Palitha T B Kohona, Secretary, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Sri Lanka in July 2009 to discuss the modalities to operationalize the Joint Commission with Gyan Chandra Acharya, his counterpart in Nepal. They also discussed the revival of cooperation between the Business Councils of the two countries. It was agreed that the Joint Commission will be meeting annually for exchanging political and financial support, besides boosting exchange of cooperation in all these mentioned areas. Nonetheless, both the countries failed to organize the joint commission annually. However, limited progress has been made in some of the areas of cooperation which are discussed in the following sections.

Economic Relations

Nepal- Sri Lanka economic relations go back to 1979 when the two countries signed bilateral Trade Agreement on 3 April 1979. In last 37 years however, Nepal-Sri Lanka economic relations have not gone far. In 2012, total trade between Nepal and Sri Lanka was US\$ 1.2 million. In 2013,Sri Lanka's exports to Nepal stood at US\$ 5.07 million, a 296 per cent jump from 2012's US\$ 1.2 million (Table 1). ¹² Yet the share of the bilateral trade to their total trade with world is much less. Sri Lanka's total export in 2013 was approximately US\$ 10.2 billion. ¹³

Table 1: Sri Lanka Exports and Imports to/from Nepal

Sri Lanka Export to Nepal (million US\$)											
2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012
0.3347	0.8824	1.6594	0.2750	0.2950	3.5645	0.1828	0.1866	0.2710	1.1517	0.6422	1.1049

Source: SAARC Group on Statistics, available at www.saarcstat.org, accessed on 28 July 2016.

Sri Lanka Imports from Nepal (million US\$)											
2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012
0.0092	0.1883	0.0086	0.0780	0.1106	0.0717	0.0746	3.5679	5.6632	0.1381	0.3090	0.1327

Source: SAARC Group on Statistics, available at www.saarcstat.org, accessed on 28 July 2016.

290 • Revisiting Nepal's Foreign Policy in Contemporary Global Power Structure

Total Trade Between Sri Lanka Nepal (million US\$)											
2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012
0.3439	1.0707	1.668	0.353	0.4056	3.6362	0.2574	3.7545	5.9342	1.2898	0.9512	1.2376

Source: SAARC Group on Statistics, available at www.saarcstat.org, accessed on 28 July 2016.

Sri Lanka's major exports to Nepal are cocoa and cocoa preparations, coffee, tea, spices, electrical machinery and equipments including sound recorders and reproducers, television, preparations of cereals, flour, starch or milk pastry cook products, sugar and sugar confectionery, miscellaneous edible preparations, articles of apparel and clothing accessories, or knitted or crocheted, edible vegetables, and certain roots and tubers. Sri Lanka's major imports from Nepal are grains (lentils), plastics and articles, wood and articles of wood charcoal, carpets and other floor coverings, works of art, collectors' pieces and antiques, electrical machinery and equipment, sound recorders and reproducers, television, printed books, newspapers, pictures and other products of the printing industry, manuscripts, raw hides and skins (other than fur skins) and leather, and so on.¹⁴

Nepal has a potential to export more items to Sri Lanka. ¹⁵ But the issue of sensitive lists stands as barrier. Under the SAFTA, Sri Lanka as a non-least developed country (NLDC) was required to reduce tariff on items outside the sensitive list for least developed country (LDC) members to 0.5 per cent by July 2009. But there are many products which Nepal can potentially increase its export supply are in the sensitive lists of Sri Lanka. In 2009, 54 of such items were on Sri Lanka's sensitive list (which had 1,065 items in total). These items represent a market in Sri Lanka worth US\$ 431 million. But the items outside the sensitive list, represent a market of US\$ 164 million. ¹⁶ In 2012, Sri Lanka revised its sensitive lists for the LDC which includes 925 items. ¹⁷ Yet the list is huge. As a result Nepal, a LDC, is not getting as much benefit as it should have while doing trade with Sri Lanka under the SAFTA. Sri Lanka needs to reduce the sensitive list for the LDCs further to encourage more Nepali traders. ¹⁸

Investment cooperation between the two countries is negligible. Nepal's only billionaire Binod Chaudhary's CG Group has invested in the hotel sector in Sri Lanka. The Group has launched the ambitious Zinc Journey brand in Sri Lanka by investing around SLRs 1 billion. Binod Chaudhary

also has a 30 per cent stake in Taj Samudra Colombo and a 50 per cent stakes in Jetwing Sea and Jetwing Vil Uyana.¹⁹ The CG Group is also planning to invest US\$ 200 million for cement factory in Sri Lanka.²⁰

Together, in a bid to promote business collaborations between the two countries, Nepal and Sri Lanka agreed to establish a joint business council in 2002. A Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) was signed between the Ceylon Chamber of Commerce of Sri Lanka and the Confederation of Nepalese Industries to formalize the partnership between the two organizations on 31 March 2003.²¹ The Nepali-Sri Lanka Business Council has mandate to conduct its trade promotional activities in close association with the Nepal Embassy. Several promotional visits were conducted.²² For example, Chaudhary Group, Nimbus, Youth Entrepreneurs, and Sagarmatha Insurance have visited Sri Lanka and taken part in business forums to extend their business. Similarly, various Sri Lankan companies took part in Nepali trade fairs to expand their business in Nepal.²³ A 12-member business delegation from the Federation of Handicraft Associations of Nepal also visited Sri Lanka on 29 October 2014.²⁴ Thev exhibit their interests to enter into business deal with Sri Lanka as Sri Lanka has very good processing technology of precious and semi-precious stones

However, the traders get discouraged because of some technical and practical challenges. One of the main reasons for lack of trade between the two countries is related to transit. As a land locked country Nepal needs transit facility through India to do trade with a third country. In the 1960s, by renewing the Trade and Transit Treaty India allowed the land locked country to use Kolkata port to do trade with third countries. But the Nepali traders face several non-tariff barriers and other problems in Kolkata port. Nepali traders complain that the congestion, inadequate storage facilities, inefficient handling, and cumbersome clearance procedure in the port often raises the cost of items in Nepal. India has now allowed Nepal to use the Visakhapatnam port. However, given the distance of the Port from Nepal, there is a doubt that trade through Visakhapatnam would be very cost effective. Trade through air is also very expensive. Until May 2016, there was no direct flight from Nepal to Sri Lanka.

Cultural and Religious Ties

Sri Lanka and Nepal signed the agreement on cultural cooperation in 1999. However, cultural and religious ties between the two countries are age old. According to Rohitha Bogollagama, the former Foreign Minister of Sri Lanka:

[O]ne reason for the strong bond of relationship between the Nepal and Sri Lanka is that both the countries are predominantly Buddhist countries and Gautam Buddha was born in Nepal.²⁷

According to Mahavamsa, Gautam Buddha visited Sri Lanka thrice.²⁸ Subsequently, the Buddhism was introduced to the Island and it became the main religion of Sri Lanka. This is interesting to note that, Theraveda Buddhism in Nepal was inspired by the Sri Lankans. Historical account suggests that in 1936, Nepali monk Lal Kaji Shrestha, who is known as Bhikkhu Amritananda, studied Theraveda Buddhism in Sri Lanka for 4 years. Following Bhikkhu Amritananda, several monks went to Sri Lanka. On their return, they spread Theraveda Buddhism in Nepal. However, the Rana regime in Kathmandu was not very comfortable with the fast spread of Budhism in the Kathmandu valley. The government decided to expel four monks and four novices including Bhikkhu Amritananda. Amritananda then persuaded the venerable Narada Mahathera of Sri Lanka to intervene with the Rana Government as Sri Lankan envoy. On his intervention the monks were allowed to return home. Narada Mahathera again visited Nepal in 1947 and 1949 to help building Anandakuti as centre of Theraveda Budhism.²⁹ He also established the first Sima (Uposatha) of Nepal for Bhikkhus at the Vihara. Later the Sri Lankan government gifted three teeth of the Buddha to Anandakuti. During his third visit, Narada Mahathera met the then Prime Minister Mohan Shamasher J Rana and requested him to declare Baisakh Purnima or Buddha Day as a public holiday. The Prime Minister agreed and declared it as a public holiday for the Buddhist government civil officers.³⁰

As the birth place of Gautam Buddha, Nepal has always been the attraction of the Sri Lankan Buddhist pilgrims.³¹ Large numbers of Sri Lankans visit Lumbini every year. More than 60,000 Sri Lankans visited Nepal in 2012 (Table 2).

Table 2: Sri Lankan Tourists Visit Nepal

	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
ĺ	9,844	9,805	13,930	16,124	18,770	27,413	49,947	32,817	36,362	45,531	59,884	69,476	32,736	37,546

Source: Government of Nepal, Ministry of Culture, Tourism and Civil Aviation, available at http://www.tourism.gov.np/en/category/tourism/tourism_statistics, accessed on 28 July 2016.

The Sri Lankan government has made special effort to provide facilities to the Sri Lankan pilgrims in Nepal. In 1992, a pilgrims resting place, Dutugemunu Pilgrim Rest, was established in Lumbini for the Sri Lankan devotees. Later, it was renovated in 2012 under the patronage of Mahinda Rajapaksa. During Mahinda Rajapaksa's visit to Nepal in October 2009, he gifted and dedicated to the Maha Sanga, the 'Sri Lanka Maha Viharaya' in Lumbini, built for the benefit of Buddhist devotees. The construction work was carried out by the Sri Lanka Lumbini Development Trust Fund initiated by President Mahinda Rajapaksa. The first phase of this Temple was built at a cost of SLRs 74 million. Another 195 million has been allocated for the second phase. President Rajapaksa gifted 1.5 million to Sri Lanka Lumbini Development Trust Fund for the future development programmes of the Sri Lanka Maha Viharaya.³² A bridge close to Lanka Ramaya temple at Gate No. 4 of the Maya Devi Temple was also constructed by Sri Lanka.³³

Sri Lanka extends support to the Nepali students to study Theravada Buddhism in Sri Lanka. In 2007, during Rohitha Bogollagama's visit to Nepal, Sri Lanka offered training assistance to Nepal in the fields of inland fisheries, tea research and city cleaning system, and also announced that Sri Lanka would grant annual undergraduate scholarships to Nepali students in the areas of urban planning, humanities, and archaeology.³⁴ Before that on 20 April 2007, both the countries signed an agreement for exemption of visa fees for students studying in Nepal and Sri Lanka.³⁵ All these provisions have encouraged many Nepali students to get trained in Sri Lanka. However, compared to the Sri Lankans, less number of Nepalese visit to Sri Lanka. Table 3 shows the number of Nepalese visited the Island from 2005 to 2014.

Table 3: Nepali Tourists Visit Sri Lanka

	_								
2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
1,077	1,152	885	897	679	602	858	984	2,019	3,296

Source: "Tourism Research and Statistics", Sri Lanka Tourism Development Authority, Government of Sri Lanka, available at http://www.sltda.lk/statistics, accessed on 28 July 2016.

Table 3 shows that Sri Lanka is still not in the radar of the Nepali tourists. One of the main reasons is lack of direct flight between the two countries. There was a direct flight between the two countries in the 1980s. However, it was suspended due to the war in Sri Lanka. Sri Lanka was also avoided by the tourists because of the armed ethnic conflicts. After the end of war number of Nepali tourists in Sri Lanka is gradually increasing, yet it is much less compared to the Sri Lankan tourists in Nepal. Large number of Sri Lankans visits Gaya in India every year. As Lumbini is just 30 kilometre away from Gaya, most of the Sri Lankan visitors in Gaya visit Lumbini through the land route. But for the Nepali tourist visiting Sri Lanka via India, becomes lengthy and expensive journey. After several rounds of talks since 2009, direct flight between Kathmandu and Colombo has been inaugurated on 12 April 2016.³⁶ It can be expected that the direct flight will encourage more Nepalese to visit Sri Lanka.

Efforts are being made by both the embassies in Kathmandu and Colombo to promote tourism. The hotel associations of Nepal and Sri Lanka have signed an MoU for the promotion of tourism in both the countries in 2012.³⁷ The Sri Lankan Embassy in Nepal with support of the Sri Lanka Tourism Promotion Bureau arranged familiarization tour to Sri Lanka for Nepal Tour Operator Association in 2014.³⁸ But both the embassies in Kathmandu and Colombo need to be more pro active to promote tourism.

Humanitarian Cooperation

Both Nepal and Sri Lanka extend their solidarity towards each other at the time of need. Nepal faced a major humanitarian crisis in the aftermath of the massive earthquake in April 2015. Sri Lanka provided immediate assistance to Nepal. On 26 April 2015, the Government of

Sri Lanka dispatched four aircrafts to Nepal with 48 member relief and rescue team comprising doctors, engineers, and other personnel from Sri Lankan armed forces; and relief material consisting of medicine, medical equipment, rice, water bottles, tents, blankets and warm clothes, milk powder, canned food, etc. The Sri Lankan contingent conducted relief and rescue work in Dolalghat area in Kavrepalanchok. District as designated by the Government of Nepal. The Sri Lankan contingent was subsequently strengthened to 141 on 29 April 2015 with the arrival of second group. The Sri Lankan medical team treated 2,473 patients including 995 surgical treatments at Dolalghat and Panchkhal. The team also conducted mobile clinics in the remote hilly areas such as Palanchowk, Sipaghat, Sipang, etc. Members of the Engineering Corps of Sri Lanka Armed Forces cleared roads in Dolalghat and six surrounding areas such as Lamidanda, Banepa, etc.; cleared the environs of the Bhagwati Hindu Temple of Palanchowk and the Araniko highway; restored a suspension bridge in Sipaghat; established water distribution points at Dolalghat; repaired Banepa Buddhist temple, Sunkoshi Steel Truss Bridge and the suspension bridge in Dolalghat.³⁹ Sri Lanka further announced US\$ 2.5 million for the reconstruction of two heritage temples 'Rato Machchindranath' and 'Anandakuti Vihar', damaged due to the earthquake. 40

Nepal also helped Sri Lanka during the devastating flood in May 2016. It provided an assistance of US\$ 1,00,000 to Sri Lanka for the flood and landslides victims

Security Cooperation

Both Sri Lanka and Nepal were the victims of home grown civil war. The two countries have successfully resolved the problem of civil war. Though at present no cases of attacks are observed, the two countries face transnational security challenges, such as drug trafficking, human trafficking, cyber crime, and are also vulnerable to global terrorism. News report suggests that Sri Lanka has been used as transit by the human traffickers for trafficking Nepali women abroad. As Sri Lanka provides on-arrival visas to Nepalese, it becomes easy for traffickers to send Nepali women to other countries without any risk. Over 1,200 Nepali women have been flown to the Gulf countries through Colombo, according to

informal estimates by Sri Lanka police and other government agencies. The Government of Nepal is currently working with the Sri Lankan government to crack down on human traffickers.⁴¹

Nepal-Sri Lanka in the Multilateral Fora

Nepal and Sri Lanka hold similar views on most of the regional and international issues, be it in the United Nations or any other multilateral forums including SAARC.⁴² The SAARC was formed in 1985 with the vision that all the South Asian countries would find solution to their common problems in a spirit of friendship, trust, and mutual understanding. During the 7th SAARC Summit in Dhaka the SAARC members agreed to have a collective position through consultations on the major issues of common concern.⁴³ However, unfortunately, the South Asian countries over the years have found it difficult to come into consensus on several issues. One of such issues is China's membership into the SAARC. However, Nepal and Sri Lanka have common views on Pakistan's proposal for China as a dialogue partner of the SAARC.⁴⁴

Nepal and Sri Lanka also work together at the United Nations special agencies as well as Colombo Plan for cooperative economic and social development in the Asia and Pacific.

The two countries are also member of the Colombo Process.⁴⁵ As large number of Nepali and Sri Lankan citizens⁴⁶ go abroad for work, these two countries joined several other Asian labour sending countries in the Ministerial Consultation in 2003 in Colombo to discuss the management of overseas employment programmes.⁴⁷ Since 2003, these countries meet regularly and share good practices, data, and information through regular dialogue.

Challenges

The small countries of South Asia, Nepal and Sri Lanka are making efforts to strengthen their relations by engaging and co-operating more, both at the bilateral and multilateral arrangements. Nonetheless, there are several factors challenging the Nepal-Sri Lanka relations.

Lack of Connectivity

Lack of connectivity in terms of trade and transportation is the main impediment in the Nepal-Sri Lanka bilateral relations. As a land-locked

country, Nepal faces tremendous problems in doing trade with countries other than India and China. The 1950 Nepal-India Treaty of Trade and Commerce though talked about Nepal's right of commercial transit of all goods and manufacturers through the territory and ports of India, India allowed Nepal to use the Kolkata port for its trade with third countries only after revising the treaty in the 1960s. However, deteriorated and insufficient storage space, congestion and other inefficiencies in the Kolkata port cause delays. Goods are carried between the points in Nepal and the Indo-Nepal border and the Kolkata port either through rail or trucks. As Shortages of railway wagons, cumbersome procedures, and restrictive labour regulations cause delays which in turn increases the cost of the products. It is argued for long that an alternative transit facility through Bangladesh may give some respite to the Nepali traders. However, India until recently was not very keen to give Nepal transit facility to Bangladesh via its territory.

Even though India has often been blamed by Nepal for not extending adequate transit facilities, there are some other issues which hinder adequate trade flow between Nepal and Sri Lanka. Air transport is being used by the traders. However, large-scale trade through air transport becomes difficult due to insufficient storage space in the Tribhuvan Airport. Lack of direct flight between Nepal and Sri Lanka causes further problems. This is also one of the reasons for lack of people-to-people contact between Nepal and Sri Lanka.

Political Instability

Political instability in both the countries had negative impact. After the end of war, Sri Lanka has taken some initiative, but as the political instability continues in Nepal, it is not able to focus on foreign policy issues. Business and friendship council are proposing several measures to strengthen bilateral relations; however, as the leaders are entangled with domestic issues, Nepal-Sri Lanka bilateral issues are getting ignored. Also frequent protests in the Nepal-border areas hamper smooth flow of trade and tourism. Shutting down of the trading points on the Indo-Nepal border during the anti-constitution protest in 2015 clearly exhibits the vulnerability of the Nepali traders to the political unrest in the country.

Scope for Further Cooperation

At the moment, progress in the Nepal-Sri Lanka relationship is slow, but there are lots of potential to strengthen the relations further. Political stability in both the countries will facilitate strengthening relations in future.

There is a hope that tourism will increase with the inauguration of the direct flight, as it will reduce the travelling cost and time. Buddhist circuit initiative by the SAARC can increase people-to-people contact and increase tourism. Mahinda Rajapaksa proposed about a programme to develop a circuit that would promote connectivity among religious and cultural places of interest in the SAARC region during the introductory visit of Arjun Bahadur Thapa, Secretary General of the SAARC to Sri Lanka from 11 to 15 August 2014.⁴⁹ Now Modi government is giving emphasis on the Buddhist circuit project. Pakistan and Afghanistan too expressed interest in promoting their Buddhist sites in collaboration with India.⁵⁰ This kind of multilateral arrangement if implemented properly will increase people-to-people connect.

There is considerable potential in entering into joint ventures, particularly in the areas like tourism, tea plantations, civil construction, information technology, and handicraft. Sri Lanka's handicraft and jewellery exports to Nepal totalled US\$ 0.42 million in 2013. As Sri Lanka has very good processing technology of precious and semi-precious stones, the Handicraft Associations of Nepal believe that for Sri Lankan gem, silver and handicraft exporters, there are huge prospects in the US\$ 420 million Nepali gold, silver, jewellery and handicraft-making industry which already employs 2 million workers which fed in the market of India and Thailand.⁵¹

India has now allowed Nepal to use India's Vishakhapatnam port for its trade with third countries, in addition to the use of Kolkata port. The opening of an alternative transit route is expected to ease trade with third countries. To support the movement of goods between Nepal and the Vishakhapatnam port, the two countries have also signed a separate Letter of Exchange on rail transport. The two sides also signed another Letter of Exchange on rail transit, under which India will offer rail transit facility through Singabad for Nepal's trade with and through Bangladesh.⁵²

These facilities, once implemented properly, would reduce the transit issue faced by the Nepali traders and encourage them to do more trade. Nepal also may consider using the Hambantota Port in future. In 2011, Sri Lanka offered Nepal the possibility of using Hambantota port for trans-shipment.⁵³

There are prospects for more people-to-people contact. A friendship society was formed in 1986 to promote travel between the two countries. In 2012, the Society was reconstituted under the patronage of the then Sri Lankan Ambassador to Nepal Thosapala Hewage to promote bilateral trade and tourism, people-t-people contact, and cultural exchange. The Society was formed by a special gathering of renowned Buddhist scholars, diplomats, tourism entrepreneurs, and media persons.⁵⁴ The Society can play an important role to further the relations.

In the age of social media, the civil society of both the countries can interact more. As both the countries are going through political transition, citizens of both the countries are debating on similar issues such as federalism, human rights, governance, relations with regional powers, and so on. The civil society and pressure groups in both the countries do monitor the issues in each others' country and generate debate in media. The National Business Initiative Nepal and the Business for Peace Alliance Sri Lanka in June 2008, organized a workshop titled 'Business Building Peace in South Asia' with the objective of strengthening the private sector's capacities to contribute to peace and development in both countries. More of these kinds of interactions between the two countries at the level of civil society and pressure groups can enhance awareness and people-to-people contact and can encourage the two governments to strengthen the relations further.

Conclusion

There is no diplomatic or political tension between the countries. The two countries have never interfered in each others' domestic issues. Without making any comment on the dissatisfaction of the Madhesi groups, Sri Lanka welcomed the promulgations of the new constitution. The Government of Nepal has also avoided making any comment on Sri Lanka's human rights record particularly on the last phase of the Eelam

war. Nepal welcomed the political transition in Sri Lanka in 2015. Yet, due to some practical problems there is not much progress in the economic and cultural relations, even though there are lots of potential to grow the ties between the two countries. The two countries have successfully eliminated terrorism. However, the main issues which caused terrorism are yet to be resolved. Until and unless political stability is achieved in the country, it will be difficult for the countries to give full attentions to improve bilateral relations. However, as the two countries are no longer in war like situations, some efforts are being made to strengthen the bilateral relations particularly in the field of trade and tourism. Nonetheless, as a land locked and an island country, Nepal and Sri Lanka are dependent on third country like India or Bangladesh for transit for their bilateral trade. This requires a trilateral negotiations and understanding. To further the bilateral relations, the two countries need to sort out their domestic issues so that they can give attention to their bilateral relations. Second, they need to find out the problems and prospects in their relationship and work on it. Third, and the most importantly political will is required in both the countries to strengthen the bilateral relations.

References

- 'Sri Lanka, Nepal to Expand Bilateral Relations', *Daily News*, 2 July 2007, available at http://archives.dailynews.lk/2007/07/02/news23.asp, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 2. Srimal Fernando and Manoj Dhakal, 'A New Era in Sri Lanka and Nepal Relations: Deepening Historic Ties', *The Diplomatic Society*, available at http://www.thediplomaticsociety.co.za/home/16-home/1525-a-new-era-in-sri-lanka-and-nepal-relations-deepening-historic-ties, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 'Sri Lanka, An Example to the World–Former Nepal PM', NewsLine, 30 October 2009, available at http://www.priu.gov.lk/news_update/Current_Affairs/ca200910/20091030sl_an_example_to_the_world.htm, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 4. 'President Arrives in Nepal', *NewsLine*, 25 November 2014, available at http://www.priu.gov.lk/news_update/Current_Affairs/ca201411/20141125president_arrive in nepal.htm, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 'President's Assistance Requested to Overcome Nepal Political Crisis', NewsLine, 1 November 2010, available at http://www.priu.gov.lk/news_update/Current_ Affairs/ca201011/20101101presidents_assistance_requested_overcome_nepal_ political_crisis.htm, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 'President Holds Talks with Heads of State of Nepal, Colombia & Iran', NewsLine,
 September 2011, available at http://www.priu.gov.lk/news_update/Current_

- Affairs/ca201109/20110922president_holds_talks_with_heads_of_state.htm, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 7. 'Sri Lanka Says Engagement with SAARC Remains High Priority', *Colombo Gazette*, 17 March 2016, available at http://colombogazette.com/2016/03/17/srilanka-says-engagement-with-saarc-remains-high-priority/, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 8. The Conference was organized by the Government of Nepal to raise fund for the rebuilding of the quake ravaged country. 'Hon A H M Fowzie visits Nepal to attend the "International Conference on Nepal's Reconstruction 2015 Towards a Resilient Nepal in Kathmandu", *Embassy of Sri Lanka in Nepal*, available at <a href="http://slembktm.com/home/38-front-page-article/794-hon-ahm-fowzie-visits-nepal-to-attend-the-qinternational-conference-on-nepals-reconstruction-2015q-towards-a-resilient-nepal-in-kathmandu.html, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 'Press Release on Courtesy Call with His Excellency President of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka Mr. Maithripala Sirisena', *Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Government of Nepal*, 2 October 2015, available at https://www.mofa.gov.np/press-release-on-courtesy-call-with-his-excellency-president-of-the-democratic-socialist-republic-of-sri-lanka-mr-maithripala-sirisena/, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 10. 'Foreign Secretary Dr. Kohona Highlights the Need to Operationalize the Joint Commission Between Sri Lanka and Nepal', Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Sri Lanka, 27 July 2009, available at http://www.mea.gov.lk/index.php/media/news-archive/2053-foreign-secretary-dr-kohona-highlights-the-need-to-operationalize-the-joint-commission-between-sri-lanka-and-nepal-, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 11. 'Nepal, Sri Lanka Sign Two Agreements', *Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, *Sri Lanka*, available at http://www.mfa.gov.lk/index.php/media/news-archive/1638-nepal-sri-lanka-sign-two-agreements, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 12. 'Trade Renewal in Offing with Largest Nepali Biz Visit in a Decade', *Daily FT*, 3 November 2014, available at http://www.ft.lk/2014/11/03/trade-renewal-in-offing-with-largest-nepali-biz-visit-in-a-decade/, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- Central Bank of Sri Lanka, Economic and Social Statistics of Sri Lanka 2015, Colombo 2015.
- 14. 'Sri Lanka's Trade with Nepal', *Embassy of Sri Lanka in Nepal*, available at http://www.slembktm.com/trade-and-investment.html, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- Ratnakar Adhikari and Paras Kharel, 'Nepal and SAFTA: Issue, Prospects and Challenges' in Mohammad A Razzaque and Yurendra Basnett (Eds), Regional Integration in South Asia: Trends, Challenges and Prospects, Commonwealth Secretariat, 2014.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. See the sensitive list (negative list) of Sri Lanka under SAFTA (HS 2012), Department of Commerce, Government of Sri Lanka, available at http://www.doc.gov.lk/web/images/stories/SAFTA/phase2/revisednlforldcs.pdf, accessed on 31 July 2016.
- 18. Ratnakar Adhikari, op. cit. (15).
- 19. Wettasinghe, 'Nepal Billionaire's Zinc Journey Brand Launched in Sri Lanka',

Daily Mirror, 11 February 2016, available at http://www.dailymirror.lk/105301/Nepal-billionaire-s-Zinc-Journey-brand-launched-in-Sri-Lanka, accessed on 28 July 2016.

- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Srimal Fernando, op. cit. (2).
- 22. 'Savanadasa Heads Lanka, Nepal Business Council', *Daily News*, 5 January 2006, available at http://archives.dailynews.lk/2006/01/05/bus12.htm, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 23. 'We are Entering Into Tourism Cooperation with Nepal', *New Business Age*, 19 February 2014, available at http://www.newbusinessage.com/MagazineArticles/view/672, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 24. 'Trade Renewal in Offing with Largest Nepali Biz Visit in a Decade', *Daily FT*, 3 November 2014, available at http://www.ft.lk/2014/11/03/trade-renewal-in-offing-with-largest-nepali-biz-visit-in-a-decade/, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- Martrin Ira Glassner, 'Transit Problems of Three Asian Landlocked Countries: Afghanistan, Nepal and Laos', Contemporary Asian Studies, No. 4, 1983, 148-65.
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. Harischandra Gunaratna, 'Nepal Has Always Stood by Sri Lanka–Bogollagama', *The Island*, 2 September 2007, available at http://www.island.lk/2007/09/02/news6.html, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 28. Wilhelm Geiger, *The Mahavamsa or The Great Chronicle of Ceylon*, Sri Lanka: Buddhist Cultural Centre, 1912.
- Ananda W P Guruge, Budhism Today as Esthetic Creativity, USA: Lulu.com, 2010.
- 30. 'Theravada Buddhism in Modern Nepal', *Lumbini Nepalese Buddha Dharma Society* (UK), available at http://www.lumbini.org.uk/bd_n_thera_t.html, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 31. Ananda W P Guruge, 'Sri Lanka's Role in the Spread of Buddhism in the World', Public lecture under the auspices of the Royal Asiatic Society of Sri Lanka to mark the 2600 Sambuddhatva Jayanti, Colombo, 15 November 2010, available at http://www.urbandharma.org/udharma14/srilankahistory.html, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 32. 'President dedicates "Sri Lanka Maha Viharaya" in Nepal to Maha Sanga', *NewsLine*, 30 October 2009, available at http://www.priu.gov.lk/news_update/Current_Affairs/ca200910/20091030president_dedicates_nepal_maha_sanga. htm, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 33. 'We are Entering Into Tourism Cooperation With Nepal', op. cit. (23).
- 34. 'Sri Lanka and Nepal Agree to Expand the Bilateral Relations in to New Areas of Cooperation', *Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Sri Lanka*, available at http://www.mfa.gov.lk/index.php/en/media/news-archive/910-sri-lanka-and-nepal-agree-to-expand-the-bilateral-relations-in-to-new-areas-of-cooperation, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 35. 'Nepal-Sri Lanka Bilateral Relationship', *Embassy of Nepal in Colombo*, available at http://www.nepalembassy.lk/index.php/NepalSriLankaBilateralRelationship, accessed on 28 July 2016.

- 36. Tharuka Dissanaike, 'Is Lumbini Lost?', *The Sunday Times*, 16 April 2000, available at http://www.sundaytimes.lk/000416/plusm.html#1LABEL3, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 37. 'Nepal-Sri Lanka Joins Hands for Tourism Promotion', *NewsLine*, 18 August 2012, available at http://www.priu.gov.lk/news_update/Current_Affairs/ca201208/20120818nepal sl joins hands.htm, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 38. 'We are Entering Into Tourism Cooperation with Nepal', op. cit. (23).
- 39. 'Sri Lankan Rescue Team Concluded Their Services in Nepal', *Embassy of Sri Lanka in Nepal*, 20 May 2015, available at http://www.slembktm.com/component/content/article/38-front-page-article/792-sri-lankan-rescue-team-concluded-their-services-in-nepal.html, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 40. 'Hon A H M Fowzie, Minister of Disaster Management of Sri Lanka Attended the International Conference on Nepal's Reconstruction 2015', *Embassy of Sri Lanka in Nepal*, available at http://www.slembktm.com/component/content/article/38-front-page-article/795-hon-ahm-fowzie-minister-of-disaster-management-of-sri-lanka-attended-the-international-conference-on-nepals-reconstruction-2015. html, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 41. Siromani Dhungana, 'Nepali Women Trafficked via Andaman and Nicobar Also', *Republica*, 24 June 2016, available at http://www.myrepublica.com/news/774, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 42. 'Nepal-Sri Lanka Bilateral Relationship', op. cit. (35)
- 'Seventh SAARC Summit Dhaka Declaration', 11 April 1993, available at http:// www.saarc-sec.org/userfiles/07-Dhaka-7thSummit1993.pdf, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 44. G Parthasarathy, 'The Dragon Gatecrash at SAARC Can't be Ignored', *The New Indian Express*, 6 December 2014, available at http://www.newindianexpress.com/magazine/voices/The-Dragon-Gatecrash-at-SAARC-Cant-be-Ignored/2014/12/06/article2557024.ece, accessed on 28 July 2016. Sangeeta Thapliyal, 'Nepal's Policy Towards SAARC', in Rajiv Kumar and Omita Goyal (eds), *Thirty Years of SAARC: Society, Culture and Development*, Los Angeles: SAGE, 109.
- 45. Colombo process is a Regional Consultative Process on the management of overseas employment and contractual labour for countries of origins in Asia. See more about Colombo Process at http://www.colomboprocess.org/, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 46. There are 21 per cent of Sri Lanka's working population working overseas and 46 per cent of them are women. According to officials of the Department of Foreign Employment of Nepal, around 5,15,000 Nepali youths obtained labour permit in the Fiscal Year 2014-15 to leave the country for foreign employment.
- 47. The ten initial participating states are Bangladesh, China, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Pakistan, the Philippines, Sri Lanka, Thailand, and Vietnam.
- 48. Martrin Ira Glassner, op. cit. (25).
- 'H E SG's Introductory Visit to Sri Lanka (11-15 August 2014)', SAARC Secretariat, 14 August 2014, available at http://www.saarc-sec.org/press-releases/H.E.-SGs-introductory-visit-to-Sri-Lanka-11-15-August-2014/113/, accessed on 28 July 2016.

- 304 Revisiting Nepal's Foreign Policy in Contemporary Global Power Structure
- 50. Divya A, 'On the Anvil, Trans-national Buddhist Circuit From India to Nepal', *The Indian Express*, 31 May 2016, available at http://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/ministry-of-tourism-buddhist-circuit-trans-national-tourist-circuit-nepal-sri-lanka-2826631/, accessed on 31 July 2016.
- 51. 'Trade Renewal in Offing With Largest Nepali Biz Visit in a Decade', op. cit. (12).
- 52. 'Nepal Allowed to Use Vizag Port', *Ekantipur*, 21 February 2016, available at http://kathmandupost.ekantipur.com/news/2016-02-21/nepal-allowed-to-use-vizag-port.html#, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 53. This was suggested by the then Deputy Minister of External Affairs, Neomal Perera to Ambassador of Nepal, Sushil Chandra Amatya on 7 January 2011, when the Ambassador paid a courtesy call on the Minister at the Ministry of External Affairs of Sri Lanka. 'Ambassador of Nepal Paid a Courtesy Call on the Deputy Minister of External Affairs', *Ministry of Foreign Affairs*, Sri Lanka, 7 January 2011, available at http://www.mfa.gov.lk/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=2629&Itemid=1, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 54. 'Nepal-Lanka Friendship Society in Kathmandu', *The Sunday Observer*, 15 January 2012, available at http://www.sundayobserver.lk/2001/pix/PrintPage.asp?REF=/2012/01/15/new70.asp, accessed on 28 July 2016.
- 55. 'Sri Lanka and Nepal Exchange Business Leaders in Search for Inclusive Economy of Peace', *International Alert*, 30 January 2009, available at http://www.international-alert.org/news/sri-lanka-and-nepal-exchange-business-leaders-search-inclusive-economy-peace#sthash.iJypldaR.dpbs, accessed on 28 July 2016.